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The Gavel used to conduct
our Town Meeting is made of
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planted by Matthew
Thornton, signer of the
Declaration of Independence.

The Road Not Taken

Two roads diverged in a yellow wood,
And sorry | could not travel both
And be one traveler, long | stood

And looked down one as far as | could

To where it bent in the undergrowth;

Then took the other, as just as fair,
And having perhaps the better claim
Because it was grassy and wanted wear,
Though as for that the passing there
Had worn them really about the same,

And both that morning equally lay
In leaves no step had trodden black.
Oh, | kept the first for another day!
Yet knowing how way leads on to way
| doubted if | should ever come back.

| shall be telling this with a sigh
Somewhere ages and ages hence:
Two roads diverged in a wood, and |,
| took the one less traveled by,
And that has made all the difference

- Robert Frost
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In memory of

Selectman James L. Demeritt

The Thornton Board of Selectmen dedicates the 2016 Annual Town Report in memory of James L.
Demeritt. Jim was a longtime resident of Thornton passed away on February 16, 2016 after
courageously battling a serious illness. He was well known for his passion for all town business and
actively participated on the Capital Improvements Plan Committee, Fire Commission, Zoning Board of
Adjustment, Budget Committee, Building Committee and most recently he served on the Board of
Selectmen.

Jim was a veteran of the United States Navy and a devoted supporter of his nation, state and the Town
of Thornton. He was also a dedicated and dependable citizen and volunteer, always advocating for our
community. Before being voted in as a Selectman last year, Jim rarely missed a board meeting and the
opportunity to offer his opinion or background knowledge gained from the different boards and
committees he served on. Some of these meetings would last for hours, and Jim would untiringly
withstand the entire meeting.

Jim was often seen throughout town and in municipal buildings with his trusted companion Roo, a
Chesapeake Bay retriever, who never left his side. Jim was as loyal to our town as Roo was to him. He
was mostly seen with a smile on his face and a kind word to share. He lived his life with consistency,
dedication, and zest. His remarkable presence in life was a great asset and did truly improve the quality
of life we all know in the region.

Even in illness, Jim fought the good fight to the very end. Our bereavement over his loss is diminished
ever so slightly in knowing that his suffering has ended. We thank him for his service and wish him well-

deserved peace.




2016 DEDICATION OF THE THORNTON ANNUAL TOWN REPORT

Dennis J. Day

The Thornton Board of Selectmen also dedicates the 2016 Annual Town
Report to Dennis J. Day. Dennis has been a valued member of the Zoning
Board of Adjustments for the Town of Thornton for twenty-nine years. He
has also worked with the Thornton Planning Board for a year and half.

Dennis moved to Thornton in May of 1982 after building his own home.
Dennis J. Day has been a vital member of the Zoning Board of Adjustments
and has served his town well for three decades.

Tiosntern @W/%%mm



MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES

Selectmen’s Office
Tammie Beaulieu, Town Administrator
Desiree Mahurin, Administrative Assistant
Mary Conn, Bookkeeper/Assessing Clerk
Jessi Fleury, Board Secretary

Town Clerk
Brook Rose, Town Clerk

Tax Collector
Desiree L. Mahurin
Alisa St. Amour, Deputy Tax Collector/Municipal Clerk

Library
Nina Sargent, Director
Judy Cooper, Library Assistant
Christine St. Laurent

Cam Lester
Claudia Malo
Highway Department

John Kubik, Road Agent
George Cheney
Timothy Collins

Ricky Eckard, Seasonal

Transfer/Recycling Center

Kevin McGuire, Manager
Dan Day
Don Howe
Scott Higgins
Zack Simon

Planning Director

Brian Regan



MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES

Zoning Enforcement Officials
Roy Sabourn, Board of Selectmen Representative

Police Department
Interim Police Chief, Mike French

Corporal, Daniel Gilman
Officer Christopher Rideout
Officer William Melanson
Officer Andy Vermeersch, Part-time
Sandy Moulton, Administrative Assistant

Campton / Thornton Fire Rescue

Officers
Daniel Defosses, Fire Chief
lan Halm, Deputy Fire Chief
Dean Johnston, Captain
Julie O’Neill, Administrative Assistant
Deborah Sullivan, Treasurer

Company 1 Company 2
Josh Fitz, Lieutenant Paul Steele. Lieutenant
Thomas Hartwell Erin Smith
Chris Yaeger Robert Diehm
Scott Cathy lan McKinnon
Jamie Tuttle Paul Piscitelli
Mike Pomerantz Josh Hill
Tyler Reidy Cyle Moore
Peter Hicks Mike Magee
Company 3 Company 4
Dave Lavoie, Lieutenant Daniel Custance, Lieutenant
Michael Dow Ted Smith
Cory Hilton Tim Muldoon
Colleen Steele Pat Dunaway
Alex Dria Marshall Miller
Matt Petz Steve Bomba
Haley Vincent Chris Samiya
Daniel Gilman Matt Abear
Explorers
T. Boyd N. Smialek  T. Strong M. Pope



ELECTED/APPOINTED OFFICIALS

Select Board

John Paul-Hilliard, 2019

Roy Sabourn, Chairman, 2017
Marianne Peabody, Vice-Chair, 2018
Brad R. Benton, 2017

John Gaites, 2018

Fire Commissioner
Peter Hilton, 2019
Susan Jayne, 2018

Planning Board

Steven Babin, Chairman 2018
Frank Freeman, Vice Chair, 2018
Gloria Kimball, 2017

Bart Dutto, 2017

John Gaites, Selectman Ex-Officio
Russell Gilman, 2019

Donna O’Donnell, 2019

Fred Gunter, Alternate, 2017
Cynthia Schofield, Alternate, 2017
Julie Pehn, Alternate, 2018

Zoning Board of Adjustment

David Gravel, Chairman, 2017, Resigned
William Rose, Vice Chair, 2019

Dennis Day, 2017

Joan Marshall, 2019

Chris Hodges, 2018

Sky Batrtlett, Alternate, 2019

Library Trustees

Diane Gravel, 2019
Carolyn Piantedosi, 2017
Anita Ross, 2018

Cathie Taggart, Alternate

Capital Improvements Plan Committee

William Deleo, Chairman
Cynthia Schofield
David Gravel Resigned

Welfare Officer
Marianne Peabody, 2017

Moderator
Robert MacLeod, 2018

Cemetery Trustees
Duncan Booth, 2019
Phyllis Holbrook, 2018
Geraldine A. Benton, 2017

Trustees of Trust Fund
Ralph Bradley, 2018
Warren Bahr, 2017

Nancy Decoteau, Resigned

Ballot Clerks

Jeff Scholtz, 2018
Marolyn Fillion, 2018
Heather Baldwin, 2018
Beverly Maclntosh, 2018
Tamara Chandler, 2018

Supervisors of the Checklist
Cynthia McAuley, 2021

Mary Pelchat, 2019 Resigned
Gloria Kimball, 2020

Treasurer
Susan Dumont, 2018
Rebecca Farnsworth, Deputy

Town Clerk
Brook Rose, 2017

Emergency Management
John Paul-Hilliard, Director
Sandy Moulton, Deputy

Health Officer
Marianne Peabody



TOWN OF THORNTON

THE STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE
2016 THORNTON ANNUAL TOWN MEETING MINUTES

Tuesday, March 8, 2016
Thornton Town Offices, 16 Merrill Access Road, Thornton, NH

The Town Meeting and Polls were opened at 8:00am by Moderator Pro Temp Ray Bandi.
The polls will remain open till 7:00pm.

To the inhabitants of the Town of Thornton in the County of Grafton in said state, qualified to
vote in the town affairs and to act upon the following subjects:

Article 1: To choose all necessary officers for the ensuing year.

OFFICIAL ELECTION RESULTS

Select Board Member Trustee of Trust Funds Overseer of Public Welfare
Three Year Term Three Year Term Omne Year Term
John Paul-Hilliard 126 | Becky Rogers Marianne Peabody Marianne Peabody 121
Frank Cawley 1 | Phyllis Holbrook Bart Dutto Edward Downing 1
Howard Clement 1 | Jim Sanbourn, Jr. Anita Ross Bertram Downing 1
Nancy Decoteau Diane Gravel
Geri Ann Benton Wendy Johnston
All aforementioned write in candidates received
one vote
Cemetery Trustee Planning Board Member Town Moderator
Three Year Term Three Year Term Two Year Term
Duncan Booth 126 | Donna O’Donnell 105 Robert J. MacLeod 129
Russell Gilman 105 Robert Gannett 1
Library Trustee Planning Board Member Town Clerk
3 Year Term Two Year Term (partial term) Omne Year Term (partial term)
Diane Gravel 132 | Frank A. Freeman 120 Brook Rose 127
Lisa Lima
Anita Ross

Total Registered Voters: 1847

Ballots cast: 134

(7.3% of registered voters)




2016 THORNTON ANNUAL TOWN MEETING MINUTES

Saturday, March 12, 2016

The meeting reconvened at the Thornton Central School on Saturday, March 12, 2016 at
10:00am to act on the remaining articles of this warrant.

Voters present: 60 (3% of registered voters)

The Town Meeting was opened at 10:05am by Moderator Pro Temp Ray Bandi. Moderator
Bandi led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Moderator Bandi introduced the following individuals representing the Town: Town Clerk Brook
Rose, Town Administrator Tammie Beaulieu, Select Board Chairman John Paul-Hilliard, Select
Board Vice Chair Roy Sabourn, Select Board Member Brad Benton, and Select Board member
Marianne Peabody.

At this time, Chairman John Paul-Hilliard honored the dedicated service of former Select Board
member and U.S. Navy Veteran James Demeritt who recently passed away. A place at the
table in honor of Jim Demeritt was recognized. John also honored several individuals who have
passed away this past year, Attorney and former Town Moderator John Mckinnon, former U.S.
Veteran and Police Chief Robert McGee. All are greatly missed.

The Board congratulated all candidates on this year's ballot on their recent election.

MOTION: To waive the reading of the warrant in its entirety.
MOVED: Alfred Burbank

SECOND: Voter

Motion carries unanimously.

MOTION: To permit non-residents to speak at the meeting for the purpose of information
and clarification of the articles.

MOVED: Voter

SECOND: Voter

Motion carries.

Article 2: To see if the town will vote to rescind its 1988 vote authorizing the planning
board to adopt a capital improvements plan and instead authorize the board of selectmen to
appoint a capital improvement program committee to prepare and amend a recommended
program of municipal capital improvement projects projected over a period of at least 6 years in
accordance with RSA 674:5 through RSA 674:9. The Board of Selectmen recommends this
article. (Majority vote required).

MOTION: Voter
SECOND: Voter



2016 THORNTON ANNUAL TOWN MEETING MINUTES

DISCUSSION: John Paul-Hilliard explained that the Board became aware that the Town is not
taking full advantage of the intended design of a capital improvements plan (CIP) per the RSA’s.
Roy Sabourn added that this is a housekeeping article and that the CIP has existed for many
years and is working really well. When the Town voted on the CIP in 1988, the article stated
that the CIP would be overseen by the Planning Board. However, the Planning Board does not
wish to oversee the CIP so the responsibility has been left to the CIP Committee and the Select
Board. The only effective change provided in the aforesaid article is that the CIP will come
under the jurisdiction of the Select Board.

Motion carries.

Article 3: To see if the Town will vote to change the name of the current Municipal Building
Addition Capital Reserve Fund to Municipal Buildings Capital Reserve Fund and expand the
purpose of the fund to include municipal buildings capital items as needed in accordance with
the Town CIP plan. To further designate the Board of Selectmen as agents to expend these
funds. The Board of Selectmen recommends this article. (2/3 vote required)

MOTION: Alfred Burbank
SECOND: Voter
Motion carries unanimously.

Article 4: To see if the Town will vote to change the name of the current Paving Capital
Reserve Fund to Municipal Department Paving Projects Capital Reserve Fund and expand the
purpose of the fund to include paving of parking lots or thruways for municipal properties as
needed in accordance with the Town CIP plan. To further designate the Board of Selectmen as
agents to expend these funds. The Board of Selectmen recommends this article. (2/3 vote
required)

MOTION: Alfred Burbank
SECOND: Voter
Motion carries unanimously.

Article 5: To see if the Town will vote to approve an additional full time patrol officer
position be added to the Thornton Police Department, and to furthermore see if the Town will
vote to raise and appropriate the sum of fifty thousand dollars ($50,000.00) to compensate
the wages and benefits for the position hired on or after May 2, 2016. This position will be
incorporated into the police department annual operating budget starting in 2017. The Board of
Selectmen recommends this article. (Majority vote required).

MOTION: Voter
SECOND: Voter

DISCUSSION: Resident Dave Rivers stated that there have been approximately 5,000 calls for
service this past year and questioned whether this reflects an increase. Police Chief Rod
Diamond directed the audience to the bar graph he had prepared. The bar graph is a review of
calls for service since the year 2000. While some years show a decline in calls, the overall
trend of the past 15 years shows a steady increase in calls.



2016 THORNTON ANNUAL TOWN MEETING MINUTES

Resident Ann Marie Foote stated that Chief Diamond spoke at the most recent budget hearings
and made everyone aware that even with the addition of an officer; the Department would still
be understaffed. She added that the years that show a decrease in calls for service is a
reflection of neighboring towns picking up Thornton’s calls. She expressed her support for this
position especially with the State’s current rise in heroin addiction.

Jessica Bartlett stated that she has had really positive experiences with the Police Department
in Thornton. She questioned how local resources could be used to support the community’s
children and asked that Chief Diamond elaborate on the need for the additional officer.

Chief Diamond replied that Thornton is relying a great deal on the State Police as well as the
Campton Police Department. If a resident had a serious situation in their house after midnight
and were to call the Thornton Police, the current response time could be 30-40 minutes as
officers are only required to live within a 25 minute radius. An additional officer would allow for
24 hour staffing of the Department and would significantly improve response time. An additional
officer would also promote increased visibility of the Police Department in the community which
has proven to decrease crime.

John Paul-Hilliard stated that he supports this article. He stated that the Town is paying a
significant amount of money for an officer to be on call at home. The gas and maintenance
costs for moving cruisers in and out of the community are substantial. Some of these expenses
will be eliminated from the budget. He added that he appreciates the fact that neighboring
police departments have been covering Thornton for years but questioned how long this town is
going to drain these resources. Thornton is not offering a good community policing policy. The
Town'’s goal is to keep everyone as safe as possible in their homes.

Resident Bill Deleo questioned what the actual annual cost will be for an additional officer as the
proposed $50,000 only covers the remainder of 2016. Chief Diamond replied that the annual
expense is approximately $70,000.

Another resident expressed her frustration that arresting citizens is not working and that the
State spends much more on policing than on mental health and human services. She stated
that increased policing is not the solution.

Resident Barbara Patterson expressed her support for Chief Diamond. She stated that he has
been in this Town a very long time and knows the people in this town better than anyone. She
added that it is not the Thornton Police Department’s fault that the mental health system is
broken in this state. It is the state’s fault and now the communities have to play catch up with
mental health and addiction issues. She added that the officers in this town work with people
whose actions are at time reprehensible and yet officers treat them with respect.

Resident Stephanie Olsen also expressed her support for the position. She stated that
Thornton is not Campton’s or the State Police’s first priority. She encouraged residents to
approve this position and take a stand for our community.

Motion carries.



2016 THORNTON ANNUAL TOWN MEETING MINUTES

Article 6: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of fifty-two
thousand dollars ($52,000) to be added to the existing Assessing Capital Reserve Fund. The
Board of Selectmen recommends this article. (Majority vote required).

MOTION: Voter
SECOND: Voter
Motion carries.

Article 7: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of twenty-five
thousand dollars ($25,000) to be added to the existing MillBrook Road Construction &
Improvement Capital Reserve Fund. The Board of Selectmen recommends this article. (Majority
vote required).

MOTION: Voter

SECOND: Voter

DISCUSSION: Dave Rivers stated that he lives on MillBrook Road and the entire road needs
more attention than what has been given to it in the past. He stated that the population on this
road is growing and he would like to see a plan for the entire road put in place. Roy Sabourn
replied that the intent of the article is to do improvements to the graveled portions of the road
which need the most attention. The Town does work on this road every year and this article will
aid in that process.
Motion carries.

Article 8: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of thirty-five
thousand dollars ($35,000) to be added to the existing Fire Truck/Rescue Vehicle/Equipment
and Major Maintenance Capital Reserve Fund. The Board of Selectmen recommends this
article. (Majority vote required).

MOTION: Voter
SECOND: Voter
Motion carries unanimously.

Article 9: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of fifty- nine
thousand dollars ($59,000) to be added to the existing Police Cruiser and Cruiser Equipment
Capital Reserve Fund. The Board of Selectmen recommends this article. (Majority vote
required).

MOTION: Voter
SECOND: Voter
Motion carries.

10



2016 THORNTON ANNUAL TOWN MEETING MINUTES

Article 10: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of forty-five
thousand dollars ($45,000) to be added to the existing Property Tax Map Capital Reserve
Fund. The Board of Selectmen recommends this article. (Majority vote required).

MOTION: Voter

SECOND: Voter

DISCUSSION: Jessica Bartlett asked for clarification on this article. Town Administrator
Tammie Beaulieu explained that a few years ago the Select Board found the tax maps to be
lacking in many areas thus a capital reserve fund was created for keeping the tax maps updated
with the most accurate information. This update is funded and scheduled for the near future
(2018/2019). These maps are utilized by residents and assessing companies alike.

Motion carries unanimously.

Article 11:  To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of fifty-four
thousand dollars ($54,000) to be added to the existing Highway Vehicle, Equipment and Major
Maintenance Capital Reserve Fund. The Board of Selectmen recommends this article.
(Majority vote required).

MOTION: Voter
SECOND: Voter
Motion carries unanimously.

Article 12:  To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two million six
hundred seven thousand one hundred thirty four dollars ($2,607,134.00) to support town
operations for the 2016-year. Said sum does not include special or individual articles. (Majority
vote required)

MOTION: Voter

SECOND: Voter

DISCUSSION: Roy Sabourn proposed the following amendment:

AMENDMENT: To reduce the amount of the operating budget by $11,500 to $2,595,634.00 to
support town operations. This savings is realized from the Police Department budget for
overtime. The audience applauded the Board for the said amendment.

SECOND: John Paul-Hilliard seconded the amendment.

Amended motion carries unanimously.

Tammie Beaulieu pointed out that the Town’s budget originally increased by $3,000 from last
year. Roy Sabourn added that with the operating budget amendment of $11,500 the Town will
spend $8,500 less than last year. He added that the Board works hard to do the best they can
with the taxpayers’ dollars. The audience once again applauded the Board and the Town’s
staff.

OTHER BUSINESS AS PRESENTED
There were some questions from the audience specific to the auditors’ report and GASB 45,

long term retirement costs, undesignated fund balances, and specific budget line item
guestions. All questions were addressed by Town Administrator Beaulieu.

11



2016 THORNTON ANNUAL TOWN MEETING MINUTES

Resident Howard Clement stated that he has two areas of concern which are the surplus funds
and reserve funds. He believes these figures and the application of said funds should be
reflected in the budget so that taxpayers are aware of where their money is being directed.
John Paul-Hilliard referred Mr. Clement to page 108 of the town report which is the 2015 tax
rate calculation and the fund balance retention. Roy Sabourn also pointed out that on page 106
the breakdown of the tax rate and the fund balance to reduce taxes is outlined. He added that
town administration took special care to ensure all of this was divulged in the annual report in
part due to Mr. Clement’s recommendations.

Trustees of Trust Funds Position

As there were numerous write-in candidates (each receiving one vote), Moderator Pro-Temp
Bandi drew a name to determine which candidate would be offered the position. Diane Gravel’s
name was chosen and she respectfully declined.

Oath of Office

At this time, Mr. Bandi administered the oath of office to all newly elected officials present at
town meeting.

Vacant Select Board Position

Select Board member Brad Benton stated that the Town needs to fill the vacant position left by
Mr. Demeritt. Any interested parties should submit a letter of interest. The position will also be
advertised.

Town Offices Addition

Marianne Peabody addressed the audience to discuss the 2013 proposal for the expansion of
both the town hall and the police department. She stated that when this issue was brought to a
vote a few years ago, the Select Board was split and she was against doing both additions at
once. She supported the addition of the police department as the safety of the employees was
her main concern. The construction of the police department addition has been completed.
She stated that with the growing needs of the community, she believes it is now time to support
the expansion of the town offices. She explained that there are 10 departments housed in the
same work space which was originally designed for 6. Confidentiality and productivity are
difficult to maintain with so many departments in a small space. There is also the issue of town
meetings with higher attendance beyond what the fire code allows. During elections, it is very
difficult to meet State and Federal election requirements in such a confined space. Storage
space is also very inadequate. In conclusion she stated that overall; the town has made many
necessary repairs and has worked hard to maintain a respectable building the community can
be proud of. The outside of the town hall is beautiful but the lack of space inside needs to be
improved.

12
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There was a question from the audience regarding how much the project would cost. Roy
Sabourn stated that the project has not been put back out to bid. In 2013, the original design
was estimated to cost $750-800,000 and the town actually had all of the funds to do the work
without having to apply for a bond. If the voters approve this project going forward, the town will
have to bond to cover some of the costs. However, the town has no other bonds at this time. If
the consensus of the townspeople is to not move forward with the addition, the town will have to
spend approximately $60,000 to retrofit the town offices to meet election mandates. The
proposed retrofit will cut into the newly constructed police department space. Mr. Sabourn
stated that approximately 1,300 ballots were cast in the presidential primary with 125 newly
registered voters. The town offices simply do not have the capacity or clearance required for
elections. With the proposed addition, the town meeting could be held at the town hall rather
than the school. A member of the audience questioned why elections could not be held at the
school. Mr. Sabourn replied that school would have to be cancelled in order to do so as the
school is not open to the public for the protection of the students. It is a safety issue and the
school is not willing to shut down for elections on a regular basis.

Steve Medaglia stated that he served as a member of the citizens committee that did planning
and design work associated with this project in 2013. This same committee reviewed the
proposed school renovations and reduced the project costs by 5 million dollars. The committee
researched needs vs. wants and spent a year coming up with the design for the town building
addition at a cost that would minimize the tax impact to the townspeople. The committee was
disappointed when it was voted down. Mr. Medaglia recommends that the Board move forward
with this project and put it out to bid. Once this has been completed, an information meeting
with members of the public will be held.

After further discussion and public comments, it was the consensus of the townspeople that the
addition has become necessary and that now would be a good time to proceed with the project.
Interest rates are low, the town has no bonds, and the project costs will only go up the longer
the project is delayed. No one was in favor of spending the $60,000 to retrofit the town offices
when this does not offer a permanent solution.

Mad River Road

Russ Gilman stated that two years ago the Campton Water Department had to replace a portion
of their water line that passes underneath Mad River Road. This has created a large dip in the
road that is dangerous and needs attention. Roy Sabourn stated that he would discuss this with
the road agent.

Planning Board Enforcement

Russ Gilman stated that as a member of the Planning Board, he would like to see an additional
staff member hired to follow up on zoning enforcement issues. He would like to see the town
authorize and move to allocate $1,000 to hire a part time employee. Mr. Sabourn replied that
the budget has already been approved but that there are funds in the budget to cover such a
small expense.

13
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Northern Pass

Mr. Rivers encouraged everyone to be vigilant on being the voice of opposition on the Northern
Pass Project. If the Northern Pass project were to alter their plans and install towers in
Thornton, it would greatly reduce property values. He reiterated that this is a for-profit company.
Several other residents expressed their mutual opinions on the project.

MOTION: To adjourn

MOVED: Gloria Kimball

SECONDED: Voter

Motion carries unanimously and meeting is adjourned at 12:00 pm.
Given under my hand and seal this 8th day of March in the year 2016.

Respectfully,

ook P

Town Clerk
Town of Thornton, NH

14
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setting a course for the future

ADAPT SUMMER ADVENTURE PROGRAM

The Adapt Summer Adventure Program Staff is very excited to begin planning for the 2017
programs. In 2016, we had a total number of 70 registered campers. On a typical day we had
roughly 35 camper, at least six staff members, and two counselors in training. All staff members
have yearly background checks along with attending some water safety and or First Aid CPR
training. We are always staffed with two certified lifeguards.

In 2016 we had the opportunity to purchase a 14 passenger bus and six kayaks and one canoe.
Having access to a bus also allowed us to go on many small day trips. One in particular was on
Wednesdays, we would take grades 5-8 to Fiddlehead Farm. There they learned the basics of
farming along with engaging in hands on volunteer. While grades 5-8 went to Fiddlehead Farm,
grades 1-4 would go up to the library and would attend to the community garden along with
weekly gardening lessons from Nina Sargent. Adapt looks forward to bringing this program back
for 2017.

In 2016 Adapt also received a grant from NH Bureau of Drug and Alcohol Services. This grant
allows Lynn Tilden, the Adapt Camp Director, to work 20 hours a week at Thornton Central
School. Lynn, a certified counselor in Project SUCCESS (Schools Using Coordinated
Community Efforts to Strengthen Students) is currently working with school staff in
implementing a substance abuse prevention program. Project Success is a highly effective,
school-based substance abuse prevention and early intervention program. The goals of the
program is to prevent and reduce alcohol, tobacco and other drug use and to improve school
performance. In addition, this program works in conjunction with the State of New Hampshire
guidelines for Elementary Grades 5 - 8 Health Curriculum as well as Thornton’s comprehensive
guidance program. Lynn is working and collaborating with Danielle Morse, the TCS Guidance
Counselor.

This year's summer program will be running the same as last year's, Monday thru Friday with
drop off at 8:30 a.m. and pick up at 3:30 p.m. The program is open to Thornton students
entering grades 1-8. As tradition will continue, each morning counselors will greet the campers
for sign-in and some playground time. Attendance is then taken followed by the ever-popular
energizer and an icebreaker! These activities are a great way to kick off a field trip or fun-filled
day at TCS.
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()dapt

setting a course for the future

ADAPT SUMMER ADVENTURE PROGRAM

Every week Adapt will be going on at least two field trips. Typically, field trips will be Tuesdays
through Thursdays. Like 2016, most field trips will be the same as last summer’s program with
adventures such as the Papermill Theater on select Wednesday mornings, Ice Skating at
Plymouth State University Ice Arena, a hike up Smarts Brook, Wellington Beach, Echo Lake,
The Flume, Santa’s Village, Whales Tale and Hobo Hills Mini Golf and Ice Cream Delights. On
Mondays, select Wednesdays and Fridays, campers will be staying at TCS.

At TCS, campers will be participating in groups closer to their age, as well as mixing up age
groups. Each week is a different theme which will be working on team building activities, nature
awareness, fitness activities, arts and crafts, and much more! On selected days at TCS the
rock-climbing wall will be open, along with the opportunity to have students practice yoga!

Fridays are going to be fun-filled with activities for all ages with the addition of dress up days
such as, twin day, favorite cartoon/superhero day, disney day, and crazy hair day! For grades
5th-8th we will again offer an overnight for campers. During the last week of camp, Adapt will be
hosting Adapt’'s Got Talent and the End of Summer BBQ. Campers like last year, will be
involved in the preparation and participation of Adapt's Got Talent. The campers’ always put
hard work into what is always an unforgettable performance for fellow campers, counselors and
parents. It's a perfect way to wrap up a great summer!

For the 2017 program, we will be bringing back theater camp, run by Eben Gannett, a Thornton
native! Theater Camp will be worked into the summer program every Wednesday and Monday,
with a performance at the end of the summer. As always, the 2017 Adapt Summer Adventure
Program has positive changes to look forward to. We are still in the initial phase of planning for
field trips, and we would love to hear suggestions you or your child have for trip ideas!

Be on the lookout for newsletters and Facebook updates as the summer approaches!

Respectfully submitted,

Sare (T Dsiorn

Executive Director

Lnrn Titirs

Adventure Program Director

16



2016 BEAUTIFICATION COMMITTEE

The Beautification Committee held spring and autumn meetings this year.

In the spring Nick Scrimshaw from Sandwich Notch Road attended our meeting and offered to
donate day lilies to the town. We were unable to visit his residence this summer but plan

to go sometime in the spring and pick what we want and discuss placement around the town.
We are most appreciative of his most generous offer.

We now have permanent lighting for the Christmas tree with a timer.
Santa came again in early December and handed out candy canes to
the children. A wonderful (and growing) group sang carols and enjoyed
celebrating the holiday season.

We accepted a bid from the NH Prison Sign Shop for 6 “Welcome to Thornton” signs. They
have been delivered and with permission from the State we will determine placement in the
spring.

Members include Myra DelLeo, Gerald Gateman, Leslie Hoyt, Gloria Kimball, Marianne
Peabody, Julie Piehn, and Carolyn Piantedosi.

We welcome newcomers to our committee!

17



2016 THORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN REPORT

Dear Citizens,

The year 2016 was difficult and extremely busy for your Board of Selectmen, as well as all town
departments. On February 16 we lost our friend and fellow Board member, James L. Demeritt,
to cancer. He has been greatly missed. We were lucky enough to have four citizens offer to
serve in his stead until the next election, with John (Jack) Gaites ultimately being appointed to
fill in. John’s willingness to serve and his thoughtfulness have made him an asset to the Board.

The Town also lost employees from the Police Department and the Transfer Station, as well as
our Administrative Assistant, all of whom moved on to other area employments for various
career or personal reasons. David Gravel, long time Zoning Board of Adjustment member and
chairman, as well as Capital Improvements Committee member, also resigned this year. David’s
dedication and wisdom will certainly be missed, and we thank him and wish him well in his
future endeavors.

We are currently still searching for a police chief. On a positive note, we were able to hire
William Melanson as a full-time patrol officer and have been interviewing other candidates to
staff the five-person department as authorized at last year's town meeting. We also recently
hired two new Transfer Station attendants who will be starting at the facility at the first of the
year. Our part-time Tax Collector, Desiree Mahurin, was promoted to full-time employment to
serve as our Administrative Assistant and Municipal Agent, in addition to her Tax Collector
duties.

There were four elections in 2016. Due to the diligence of Moderator Robert MacLeod and Town
Clerk Brook Rose, as well as the expert assistance of our Supervisors of the Checklist and
Ballot Clerks, all elections were accomplished without any real problems. This was the first year
we voted by “tabulator,” which was very well received. We also added more voting booths and
installed new glass double doors at the entrance to the meeting room to assist with voter traffic
flow. The turnout for the Presidential Election was the largest the town has ever had.

The Board has reluctantly acknowledged that the new meeting room addition as discussed at
the last town meeting will not be accomplished in the near future due to other more pressing
town financial needs. It remains on the CIP requirement list, but has been pushed out to 2026.
The Board has also determined that we need to convert a portion of the current Police
Department office space into a new area for the Town Clerk and Tax Collector Departments, as
we currently have too many employees trying to work out of the Selectmen’s Office area. File
storage is also an acute problem.
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2016 THORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN REPORT

Other items of note and accomplishments in 2016 were as follows:

1.

After much debate and “tire kicking,” the Fire Department has ordered a new “Heavy
Rescue Truck,” with an anticipated delivery date of early next fall. We expect the
addition of this truck to the fleet will significantly increase the longevity of our engines, as
the Rescue will be the responding unit to many of the calls that now require an engine.
Grants were received for a new, larger generator for town hall and for “hardening”
certain Police Department areas. Those activities have been accomplished, or nearly so
at the time of this writing. Also, the former Firing Range behind town hall has been
removed and reclaimed and a new Range has been installed in the vicinity of the
Highway Department building.

The Highway Department made significant improvements to Judges Road as well as
others, and ditched and repaved all of Mountain Woodlands Road.

The Transfer Station Manager has been actively working with the Board to develop a
plan for necessary improvements to the recycling building and the compactor/office
space. Due to pledged support from the Campton Board of Selectmen, we intend to
implement those improvements next summer.

The Board contracted for a Wage Study plan and has implemented it to insure our
employees are being fairly compensated. We also contracted for an
engineering/hydraulic study in order to resolve frequent flooding issues at the junction of
Hazelton and Mill Brook Roads in the Valley. Pending approval of necessary permits, we
hope to perform the construction work next summer.

Due to the generosity of Ralph and Ruth Bradley, a permanent easement was given to
the town for a snow plow turn-around at the end of Dick Bradley Road. It has been
needed for a long time and will be a great help to our plow crews.

As always, the town looking for citizens willing to serve on various boards and committees.
Currently we need a ZBA member, a Supervisor of the Checklist, a Trustee of Trust Funds, CIP
committee members, and Conservation Commission members. If anyone has an interest and
the time to help with any of those positions, please contact the Town Office or one of your
Selectmen.

Lastly, we wish to say “Thank You!” to all of our dedicated and hard-working town employees
who provide the services the Town of Thornton relies upon, and we wish them and all of our
citizens a healthy and prosperous 2017.

Respectfully submitted,
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2016 CADY ANNUAL REPORT
TOWN OF THORNTON

Communities for Alcohol- and Drug-Free Youth would like to thank citizens of the Town of
Thornton for your support over the past year—together we are building possibilities, potential,
and promise for our youth!

Addiction is one of the most complex issues facing NH today—the consequences of this
epidemic are severe with overdose deaths stealing the lives of so many of our young people.
The most responsible and humane strategy is to stop these tragic situations from occurring in
the first place. Director of the White House Office of National Drug Control Policy recently
stated, “Addiction doesn’t start with prescription drug abuse or heroin use. It starts with alcohol,
tobacco and marijuana. If we want to end the epidemic our country is experiencing, then we
must put resources on the ground for prevention.” As | write this year's annual report, | am
excited to share information about the progress we have made, together with our community
partners, over the past year.

Our non-profit organization exists because our programs work. At CADY we see growth every
day in the inspiring faces of our youth as they learn, grow, and thrive—we can only do this vital
work with your involvement and support—thank you!

When you invest in CADY you provide the opportunity for local teens to build resiliency through
asset-building, high-impact prevention programming such as the Launch Youth
Entrepreneurship Program and the Youth Advisory and Advocacy Council as well as through
school-based initiatives. And you reclaim futures by giving vulnerable youth a second chance to
overcome challenges, to grow and to turn their lives around through Restorative Justice, our
region’s only juvenile court diversion program. Many high-risk youth in Restorative Justice are
already struggling with substance use disorders—we know that when we intervene early, we
can prevent entry into the addiction pipeline and save lives.

Our outreach work included an ongoing media campaign designed to raise awareness on
substance misuse and solutions with submissions to the Hometown Voice, school newsletters,
the PennySaver, and the Record Enterprise as well as social networking sites of Facebook,
Twitter, and YouTube. We also launched a new website (www.cadyinc.org) in September with
a video library and other outstanding resources for parents and community members. We
collaborated with Speare Memorial Hospital on an Opiate and Heroin Media and Outreach
Campaign to raise perception of risk and prevent addiction as well as connect those struggling
with addiction to regional and statewide resources. We launched a new initiative: TEACH OUR
CHILDREN WELL: The Truth About Drugs in collaboration with Plymouth Rotary and other key
partners to provide a high-impact, powerful learning opportunity for parents and other caregivers
in our region.
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2016 CADY ANNUAL REPORT
TOWN OF THORNTON

Beyond our primary prevention mission, our work with the Substance Use Disorders Continuum
of Care statewide system included four Naloxone Kit Distribution events; ongoing promotion of
the NH Statewide Addiction Crisis Line (1-844-711-HELP); providing resources to families of
children struggling with addiction through vital information, referrals, and empowering tools to
access treatment and recovery and save their children’s lives; roundtables with our federal
delegation to communicate local needs to help inform federal legislative activity; and hosting of
inspiring keynote speakers at our Annual Regional Prevention Summit in May to bring
awareness to our community and partners that prevention works, treatment is effective, and
recovery is possible.

While we are grateful for our many successes, we have a long way to go. We know that many
worthwhile causes turn to you for support and we want you to know that we are grateful and
honored for your ongoing commitment to preventing substance abuse and addiction—thank
you.

Sincerely,

W

CADY - Executive Director
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2016 CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM COMMITTEE

Thornton’s Capital Improvements Program (CIP) is a tool used for planning capital
expenditures. The CIP’s “Total Capital Improvement Requirements” spreadsheet is a 10-year
schedule of anticipated capital expenditures (tangible assets or projects that cost at least
$10,000 and have a useful life of at least five years). The “Reserve Calculation” spreadsheet
represents the capital reserve balances that are level funded each year in the amount of
$270,000. As you can see, the total expenditures for each year on the “Requirements”
spreadsheet are variable, but level funding the “Reserve” funds each year controls a portion of
the tax rate and contributes to savings in the form of finance costs.

The CIP insures sound fiscal and capital planning by classifying projects according to their
urgency and need for realization. This process requires the involvement and cooperation of all
municipal departments. The committee begins the CIP process by asking department managers
to submit their capital requests. Each department meets with the Town’s Select Board to review
their proposals. The CIP committee then receives the capital requests, which are evaluated and
prioritized. Over a period of several months, the “Total Capital Improvement Requirements”
spreadsheet is created and revised as needed. We also meet with the Select Board to update
them on our progress, and to discuss any issues encountered in developing the plan. The
Capital Reserve balances are updated at year end and the “Reserve Calculation” spreadsheet
is finalized. After presenting the plan to the Select Board, the committee meets to discuss and
approve the final version of the plan.

In addition to working on this year's plan, a CIP process handbook was created. This guide
describes the timeline and procedures we use to develop the plan, and provides future
committee members with the information they will need to carry on this important function. As in
the past, we welcome interested citizens to join us. We meet monthly, May-December. Please
contact the Town office for information about joining the committee.

| would like to thank the committee members for their hard work and dedication this year, and
for the patience to see this process through to the end. Thanks also goes out to the various
boards, department staff and volunteers who work tirelessly on behalf of Thornton residents.

Respectfully submitted,

%&%ﬂ/ @o% Chairperson
Conaty Sttt

Gl Gt
Wittorn Oh Lo
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2017
TS Renovation

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM COMMITTEE

Town Hall Offc Space Renovation

Millbrook Culvert Repair
Ford F550 #3
6 Wheeler Plow

2018

TS Paving

Ford F550 #1
Command Vehicle #1
Bridge Replacement
Ambulance #1

2019

Excavator

Back Hoe

Parcel Mapping Project
Assessment

Police Cruiser #3

2020
Police Cruiser # 2
Engine # 2

2021
Police Cruiser #1
Ford 550 #2

2022
Command Vehicle #2
Fire Sta Renovation

Upper Mill Brook Upgrade

2023
Grader
Engine #4

2024

Assessing
Police Cruiser #3
Ford F550 #3

2025

Dump Truck Body
Fire Dpt Utility Truck
Ford 550 #1

Police Cruiser #2

2026
Skid Steer

TOTAL

TOTAL

TOTAL

TOTAL

TOTAL

TOTAL

TOTAL

TOTAL

TOTAL

Town Hall Renovation - Elections

Police Cruiser #1

TOTAL

10 YEAR TOTAL

90000
60000
150000

90000

90000

70000
55000

125000

o

90000
90000

o

30000

30000

40000
80000

120000

o

685,000

Highway Mill Brook

o

o

o

o

o

110000
110000

o

o

o

0

110,000

Total Capital Requirements
2017-2026
Roads Paving Bridges

84000

84000

o

o

o

o

o

o

o

o

o

84,000

Fire Police Transfer

Building Mapping Assessing Total
o] 0 336000
2 2 389000
145000

105000

145000 105000 417000

2 2 250000

o 0 132000

o 0 150000

2 2 238000
90000

o] 90000 212000

o 0 178000

2 2 562145

145,000 195,000 2,864,145

37000
65000
0 0 0 o 0 102000
35000
18000
150000
96000
35000 150000 114000 2 2 2
42000
o o o 4200 0 0
42000
208000
2 2 208000 42000 2 2
42000
o o 0 4200 0 0
30000
10000
2 2 30000 2 2 10000
208000
9 0 208000 2} 9 2
42000
o o o 4200 0 0
16000
42000
2 2 16000 42000 2 2
20145
500000
42000
2 2 2 42000 20145 500000
35,000 150,000 576,000 252,000 20,145 612,000
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Beginning Reserve

2017

Requirements

Reserve Funding

Ending Reserve Balance

2018

Requirements

Reserve Funding

Ending Reserve Balance

2019

Requirements

Reserve Funding

Ending Reserve Balance

2020

Requirements

Reserve Funding

Ending Reserve Balance

2021

Requirements

Reserve Funding

Ending Reserve Balance

2022

Requirements

Reserve Funding

Ending Reserve Balance

2023

Requirements

Reserve Funding

Ending Reserve Balance

2024

Requirements

Reserve Funding

Ending Reserve Balance

2025

Requirements

Reserve Funding

Ending Reserve Balance

2026

Requirements

Reserve Funding

Ending Reserve Balance

Total

Requirements

Reserve Funding

Ending Reserve Balance

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM COMMITTEE

Highway Mill Brook Roads

$97,814

$150,000
$105,000
$52,814

$90,000
$85,000
$47,814

$125,000
$160,000
$82,814

$0
$50,000
$132,814

$90,000
$47,000
$89,814

$0
$40,000
$129,814

$30,000
$45,000
$144,814

$80,000
$10,000
$74,814

$120,000
$50,000
$4,814

$0
$50,000
§54,814

$685,000
$642,000
$54,814

$35,238 $109,887

$0
$0
$35,238

$0
$28,000
$63,238

$0
$0
$63,238

$0
$0
$63,238

$0
$7,000
$70,238

$110,000
$40,000
$238

$0

$238

$0

$238

$0
$0
$238

$0
$0
$238

$110,000
$75,000
$238

$84,000
$0
$25,887

$0
$0
$25,887

$0
$0
$25,887

$0
$0
$25,887

$0
$0
$25,887

$0
$0
$25,887

$0
$0
$25,887

$0
$0
$25,887

$0
$0
$25,887

$0
$0
$25,887

$84,000
$0
$25,887

Paving  Bridges

$26,085 $154912

$0
$10,000

$0
$0

$36,085 $154912

$35,000 $150,000

$0
$1,085

$0
$0
$1,085

$0
$0
$1,085

$0
$23,000
$24,085

$0
$10,000
$34,085

$0
$0
$34,085

$0
$20,000
$54,085

$0
$10,000
$64,085

$0
$15,000
$79,085

$0
$4912

$0
$0
$4912

$0
$0
$4912

$0
$0
$4912

$0
$10,000
$14,912

$0
$0
$14,912

$0
$46,000
$60,912

$0
$0
$60,912

$0
$0
$60,912

$35,000 $150,000

$88,000
$79,085

$56,000
$60,912

Reserve Calculation

Fire

$15,253

$0
$20,000
$35,253

$114,000
$117,000
$38,253

$0
$45,000
$83,253

$208,000
$135,000
$10,253

$0
$100,000
$110,253

$30,000
$75,000
$155,253

$208,000
$140,000
$87,253

$0
$20,000
$107,253

$16,000
$40,000
$131,253

$0
$40,000
$171,253

$576,000
$732,000
$171,253

Police

$52,845

$0
$7,000
$59,845

$0
$10,000
$69,845

$42,000
$35,000
$62,845

$42,000
$31,000
$51,845

$42,000
$40,000
$49,845

$0
$50,000
$99,845

$0
$20,000
$119,845

$42,000
$49,000
$126,845

$42,000
$0
$84,845

$42,000
$0
$42,845

$252,000
$242,000
$42,845

Transfer

$9,617

$0
$10,000
$19,617

$0
5,000
$24,617

$0
$15,000
$39,617

$0
$0
$39,617

$0
$0
$39,617

$0
$0
$39,617

$0
$0
$39,617

$0
$10,000
$49,617

$0
$0
$49,617

$20,145
$0
$29,472

$20,145
$40,000
$29,472
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Building Mapping Assessing

$85,283

$102,000
$50,000
$33,283

$0
$0
$33,283

$0
$0
$33,283

$0
$15,000
$48,283

$0
$28,000
$76,283

$10,000
$21,000
$87,283

$0
$45,000
$132,283

$0
$105,000
$237,283

$0
$160,000
$397,283

$500,000
$155,000
$52,283

$612,000
$579,000
$52,283

$70,056

$0
$50,000
$120,056

$0
$25,000
$145,056

$145,000
$0
$56

$0
$0
$56

$0

$56

$0
$0
$56

$0
$0
$56

$0
$0
$56

$0
$0
$56

$0
$0
$56

$145,000
$75,000
$56

$74913

$0
$18,000
$92,913

$0
$0
$92,913

$105,000
$15,000
$2913

$0
$39,000
$41,913

$0
$25,000
$66,913

$0
$24,000
$90,913

$0
$20,000
$110913

$90,000
$10,000
$30,913

$0
$10,000
$40,913

$0
$10,000
$50,913

$195,000
$171,000
$50,913

Total

$731,903

$336,000
$270,000
$665,903

$389,000
$270,000
$546,903

$417,000
$270,000
$399,903

$250,000
$270,000
$419,903

$132,000
$270,000
$557,903

$150,000
$270,000
$677,903

$238,000
$270,000
$709,903

$212,000
$270,000
$767,903

$178,000
$270,000
$859,903

$562,145
$270,000
$567,758

$2,864,145
$2,700,000
$567,758

Bond LTP

$0

$0

$0

$0

$0

$0

$0

$0

$0

$0

$0

Reserve  Total

$0  $270,000 $270,000

$0  $270,000

$270,000

$0  $270,000

$270,000

$0  $270,000

$270,000

$0  $270,000

$270,000

$0  $270,000

$270,000

$0  $270,000

$270,000

$0  $270,000

$270,000

$0  $270,000

$270,000

$0  $270,000

$270,000

$0 $2,700,000 $2,700,000



2016 CEMETERY TRUSTEES

During 2016, we recorded five sales and ten interments in our cemeteries. Some of the fences
at our cemeteries (which are required by law) will need replacement over the next few years.
We will be working on estimating the cost to do so, and to propose a plan to accomplish the
project during the course of this year. Repairs will be made as needed.

The Trustees will welcome input from any interested citizens regarding the fence project.

Thornton Cemetery Trustees,

Gliuncarn W etk
GL ity D Fotlso
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COMPARATIVE VIEW OF TAX RATES FOR THE PAST TEN YEARS
TOWN OF THORNTON

Unit of Government 2016 2015 2014 2013 2012

Municipal 391 3.57 3.87 3.80 3.80
School- Local Funding 11.66 11.37 10.79 1059 10.64
School- State Ed Fund 2.17 2.60 2.36 2.45 2.25
County 1.65 1.56 1.77 1.50 1.63
Combined Town Rate 19.39 19.10 18.79 1834 18.32

Waterville Estates
Village District 15.54 15.64 17.12 14.79 14.17

Unit of Government 2011 2010 2009 2008 2007

Municipal 3.64 4.27 4.39 3.33 3.12
School- Local Funding 9.93 9.13 8.95 11.00 9.26
School- State Ed Fund 2.35 2.38 241 2.39 2.28
County 1.39 1.38 1.39 1.60 1.46
Combined Town Rate 17.31 17.16 17.14 1832 16.12

Waterville Estates
Village District 12.65 13.71 11.58 13.44 13.83
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2016 EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT DIRECTOR REPORT

Dear Citizens,

The Town of Thornton continues to meet the requirement of New Hampshire state law that an
Emergency Management Department exist and be vigilant on behalf of the community for the
purpose of protecting its’ residents and visitors.

As your Director, | am tasked with many duties to include, but not limited to monitoring ongoing
bulletins regarding impending weather, assuring that groups of people permitted by application
are afforded the opportunity to assemble safely and providing a plan to relocate and secure
people in our community in the event that life and safety are threatened.

| depend greatly on the assistance of our Deputy Director Sandy Moulton at the Police
Department to assist in disseminating information upon receipt from our local, state and federal
partners. We have the ability to assist in organizing a local response by providing services from
our Emergency Operations Center at the Town Hall and arrange temporary safeguarding for our
citizenry in the event of an unforeseen situation. With the assistance of the NH Department of
Homeland Security, local agencies and the Red Cross, the community stands ready to do our
best in keeping Thornton a safe place to visit and reside.

Respectfully submitted,

St S o Hllirs
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EXECUTIVE COUNCILOR JOSEPH KENNEY, DISTRICT ONE

STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE
Executive Council

JOSEPH D. KENNEY bIE-O STATE HOUSE ROOM 207
EXECUTIVE COUNCILOR TR 107 NORTH MAIN STREET
DISTRICT ONE el A CONCORD, NH 03301

(603) 271-3632

ANNUAL REPORT FROM EXECUTIVE COUNCILOR KENNEY, DISTRICT ONE

As | start my 4" year of service to you and the State of New Hampshire in Council
District I, 1 am grateful, committed and honored to serve you.

I continue to work with the Governor, Council and Legislature on the important issues
impacting the State. The Heroin and Opioid epidemic has been the number one issue.
The Council has supported over $25 million in contracts for prevention, treatment and
recovery programs. In addition, the Council supported several millions of dollars for
Law Enforcement Operation of Granite Hammer to interdict and prevent drug
smuggling.

Economic development is still my top priority for the Northern most Council District
and I will work with community and business leaders to assist in the creation ofjobs
and economic opportunity. | am committed to the Balsams project in Dixville Notch and | worked to form a nine
member Laconia State Property Committee to support the Executive Branch with the future sale of that property.
Good news stories include the expansion of Vermont NSA manufacturing into Groveton to create over 70 jobs, the
expansion of River Valley Community College into the old Lebanon College building in Lebanon and the new
addition of the $7 million Marine Patrol Headquarters Building in Gilford.

I join with the NH Congressional Delegation - Senator Jeanne Shaheen, Senator Maggie Hassan, Congresswoman
Annie Kuster and Congresswoman Carol Shea-Porter in working with other New England states and our northern
Canadian friends to seek economic opportunities and relationships.

The Ten Year Transportation Improvement Plan process working with the Department of Transportation and the
Regional Planning Commissions was completed upon passage by the Legislature and signature of the Governor in
June. The plan focuses on preservation, maintenance and safety of existing pavement and bridge infrastructure
throughout the State. The US Congress passed the Fixing America's Surface Transportation (FAST) Act, which
provides increased federal funding to the State of New Hampshire over the next five years. Contact William
Watson at NH DOT for any additional details at 271-3344 or bwatson@dot.state.nh.us.

The 2017 session of the NH House and Senate will address legislation that deals with the heroin and opioid crisis,
sustainment of Medicaid expansion, federal health care opportunities and funding, business and workforce
development. Again, I'll be watchful of proposed legislation passing costs on to the county and local levels of
government. Stay close to your local state senator and house members.
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EXECUTIVE COUNCILOR JOSEPH KENNEY, DISTRICT ONE

The Governor and Council are always looking for volunteers to serve on the dozens of boards and commissions. If
you are interested, please send your resume to Governor Chris Sununu, State House, 107 North Main Street,

Concord, NH 03301 attention Meagan Rose Director of Appointments/Liaison or at (603) 271-8787. A complete
list is available at the NH Secretary of State website at www.sos.nh.oov/redbook/index.htm.

My office has available informational items: NH Constitutions, tourist maps, consumer handbooks, etc. |
periodically send, via email, a list of my schedule for the week. Send me your email address to be added to the list
if you would like at Joseph.Kenney@nh.gov. Contact my office any time | can be of assistance to you.

Serving you,
Joe

Entire Counties of Coos and Grafton, the incorporated place of Hale's Location, the towns of Albany, Alton,
Andover, Bartlett, Brookfield,Center Harbor, Chatham, Conway, Cornish, Croydon, Danbury, Eaton, Effingham,
Freedom, Gilford, Grantham, Hart's Location, Hill, Jackson, Madison, Meredith, Middleton, Milton,
Moultonborough, New Durham, New Hampton, New London, Newport, Ossipee, Plainfield, Sanbornton,
Sandwich, Springfield, Sunapee, Tamworth, Tilton, Tuftonboro, Wakefield, Wilmot, and Wolfeboro, and the cities
of Claremont and Laconia
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2016 FIRE CHIEF REPORT

Dear Residents,

Campton-Thornton Fire Rescue had another busy year with many changes to the staff and the
overall operation of the department. Full-time FF/EMT Kristy Tobine resigned in February to
pursue an opportunity with the Hooksett Fire Department and in April, full-time FF/EMT Scott
Cathy resigned to pursue an opportunity with the NH Fire Academy. Scott continues to be an
active member of our Call Department and as a training officer. We wish them both the best in
their new endeavors.

Two new full-time employees started in July. FF/EMT lan McKinnon, who began his career as a
Fire Explorer with CTFR, was hired to fill one of the full-time vacancies. FF/EMT Chris Yaeger
was hired to fill the second vacancy. Chris began his career in the fire service as a Fire
Explorer with the Piermont Fire Department. Chris recently completed two years of training to
become a Paramedic, and will be testing in the spring.

A third full-time FF/EMT was hired in December, as part of the approved 2016 budget. Thomas
Hartwell, a call member with the Lisbon Fire Department, was selected to fill the newly created
fourth full-time FF/EMT position. With the addition of Tom, we now have adequate personnel to
staff the fire station from 6 am to 6 pm every day. Previously, per diem personnel were used to
fill vacancies, which became more and more difficult, due to a limited number of personnel able
to work the 12 hour shifts. Per diem employees will continue to be utilized to fill occasional
openings for vacations, trainings and sick days. Prior to implementation of the 12-hour
schedule in July of 2015, we only staffed the fire station 40 hours per week. The new schedule
puts personnel in the station 84 hours per week. Evenings and calls requiring additional
personnel, are covered by call department members.

A new sign was placed on Station 1, which replaced the original plastic letters that were
installed when the building was first built. The plastic letters were damaged and removed nearly
ten years ago and never replaced. The new sign features an image in the center of the
Campton Dam with Welch and Dickey Mountains overlooking. The same image is being used
to update the department patch for our uniforms. A big thank you to Carol Lenahan, the
Campton Garden Club and Marvel Signs. A resident of Campton donated a structure for
training, which was ultimately burned down in March, following an all-day live-burn training.
This was the first live-burn training hosted by our department in over a decade. Crews from
CTFR, Plymouth and Waterville Valley participated in the training. In the weeks leading up to
the burn, members practiced skills such as hose advancement and fire suppression techniques.

Following 2016 Town Meetings, we received the final prices for the new rescue truck. The
winning bidder was Desorcie Emergency Products, for a 2017 E-One Typhoon, at a price of
$453,000, including the trade-in of our 1999 Ford Rescue truck. The final price was $22,000
below the approved amount at Town Meeting. In October, the apparatus committee toured the
factory in Hamburg, NY and met with engineers to approve the final version of the truck design.
The truck is expected to arrive in the summer of 2017.
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2016 FIRE CHIEF REPORT

We saw a significant increase in technical rescues, searches and a slight decrease in the
number of building fires we responded to in 2016. There were several incidents with injured
hikers on the Welch-Dickey Loop and Smarts Brook Trails in Thornton and the Morgan-Percival
trail in Campton, which is accessed via Route 113 in Holderness. There were 10 searches that
personnel responded to through the year. The three most notable searches were a group of
students lost during a freak snowstorm on the Smarts Brook Trail, in which two students
received minor injuries. In August, an elderly male wandered away from home and in February
an adult female was reported missing, both calls were in Thornton and both were ultimately
found to be safe. Fortunately, during these incidents, no one suffered serious injury.

The Livermore Falls section of the Pemi River in Campton continues to be a hotspot for
rescues. Within a one week span in late July and early August, CTFR, along with Plymouth and
Holderness Fire Departments, responded to 3 technical rescues, including 2 patients that fell
near the top of the falls, both events required setting up rope systems to safely remove the
patients. One patient was transported with serious, but non-life threatening injuries, the two
other rescues resulted in patients with minor injuries. These types of events are labor intensive,
as we need to carry all the necessary gear into the location, set-up, perform the rescue, carry
the patient out, breakdown the equipment and finally, carry the equipment out. We are quite
fortunate to have several area departments that regularly assist us with these rescues.

In August, we sadly lost one of our Per Diem employees to a motor vehicle accident in
Canterbury. Steven Bomba had worked with our department for just over a year. He was a
Captain with the Lincoln Fire Department and an active member with Lin-Wood Ambulance. His
support, contributions, great personality and can do attitude will be missed by many in the
surrounding communities and public safety services.

New for 2017, we are exploring the purchase of a second ambulance to better service the towns
during simultaneous emergency calls or periods that our primary ambulance is out of service for
maintenance. A new ambulance 2 was scheduled to be purchased in 2018, at an estimated
cost of $260,000. Due to the current financial climate of our communities, we proposed the
purchase of a used ambulance, allowing funds to be saved up for other upcoming apparatus
purchases.

Other projects on the docket for 2017 include putting the new rescue truck in service, upgrading
our phone system at all three stations, which will result in a cost savings to the towns and the
creation of a radio repeater system to better serve our communities during large scale storms
and searches. During the summer of 2016, we conducted testing, which showed the added
benefit to the operation and safety of not only our members, but our residents and visitors to our
communities.

31



2016 FIRE CHIEF REPORT

As always, | would like to point out a few safety tips! Don’t forget to check your smoke and CO
detector batteries twice a year, have your chimney cleaned annually and wear your safety belts.
Also, don’t forget that if you see us working on the side of the road, please slow down early and
move over. Working on the roadside is one of the most dangerous aspects of our job. We have
had many close calls in recent years. We want to ensure that everyone goes home safely.

In closing, | would like to take this opportunity to thank our residents for all your support for the
Campton-Thornton Fire Rescue team. We are always here for you to stop in to say hello and
check out the fleet and equipment which you have helped to purchase for the safety of the
department and our residents. Have a safe and happy 2017!

Respectfully submitted,

Fire Chief
Campton-Thornton Fire Rescue
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2016 CAMPTON-THORNTON FIRE COMMISSION REPORT

The Fire Commission had a change of membership during 2016. We thank Diane Richards for
her service as a Fire Commissioner and wish her well in her career. The Town of Campton has
appointed Virginia Erickson as a member of the team this year and we would like to welcome
her to the team. Virginia’'s vast knowledge as a cardio-thoracic nurse will be an asset to the Fire
Commission.

The Fire Commissioners continue to work on streamlining processes within the department.
They have been continuing work on the policies and procedures and are nearly ready for
approval. A new rescue truck has been ordered and should arrive late summer.

We are proud to represent the Campton-Thornton Fire Rescue Department and will continue in
our role as liaison for the Towns of Campton, Thornton, and Ellsworth.

Respectfully submitted,

Tty S
DBronits Doisvers

Gier Htlon
S e
Sfay Wigprer
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CAMPTON — THORNTON FIRE DEPARTMENT

2016 BUDGET WORKSHEET

Campton/Thornton Fre Dept Proposed 2017 2016 to 2017 % Remaining
Acct Budget Budget 2016 Budget Variance Increase/Decrease 2016 Expended 2016
4220.00 Payroll - Fire Chief FT 58,317 57,174 1,143 2.00% 57174 0.00%
Payroll - Lieutenant FT 43,222 42,370 852 2.01% 43582 -2.86%
Payroll - FF/EMT FT (3) 111,405 85,654 25,751 30.06% 63298 26.10%
Paryoll - Admin 38,002 35,464 2,538 7.16% 36295 -2.34%
Total 250,946 220,662 30,284 13.72% 200349 9.21%
4220.01 Payroll - Call Company 59,583 56,796 2,787 4.91% 37,597 33.80%
4220.02 Payroll - Night Call 30,640 22,500 8,140 36.18% 13,941 38.04%
4220.03 Payroll - Overtime Full Time 22,334 19,862 2,472 12.45% 17,991 9.42%
4220.04 Payroll - Special Detail 5,280 5,550 -270 -4.86% 4955 10.72%
4220.05 | Payroll - Support Staff 2,500 1,500 1,000 66.67% 1,926 -28.40%
4220.06 Payroll - Per Diem 17,600 33,120 -15,520 -46.86% 56,793 -71.48%
Total 388,884 359,990 28,894 82.20% 333,552 7.34%
4220.10 Payroll - Tax Expense 23,535 14,839 8,696 58.60% 18,471 -24.48%
4220.11  |Payroll - Unemployment Expense 2,039 1,994 45 2.27% 0 100.00%
4220.12 Payroll - Retirement Expense 78,198 65,136 13,062 20.05% 46,366 28.82%
4220.13 Payroll - Health, L&D Insurance 112,402 119,945 -7,543 -6.29% 86,118 28.20%
4220.14  |Payroll - Expenses 2,500 3,500 0 0.00% 1,824 47.89%
4220.20 Chiefs Expenses 200 200 0 0.00% 107 46.50%
4220.21  |Fire Officer Expenses 200 200 0 0.00% 0 100.00%
4220.23 Fire Commissioner's Expenses 200 200 0 0.00% 527 -163.73%
4220.30 Postage 550 550 0 0.00% 577 -4.95%
4220.31 |Publications & Software 1,500 1,500 0 0.00% 1,845 -23.00%
4220.32 Office Supplies 2,000 1,500 500 33.33% 3,478 -131.87%
4220.33 Audit 2,400 2,400 0 0.00% 2,500 -4.17%
4220.34 |Legal Expense 4,000 6,000 -2,000 -33.33% 1,629 72.85%
4220.35 I.T. 5,630 7,744 -2,214 -28.59% 9,993 -29.04%
4220.36 Advertising 500 500 0 0.00% 1,195 -139.00%
4220.40 Insurance 28,000 31,000 -3,000 -9.68% 26,784 13.60%
4220.41 Insurance Deductable 2,000 2,000 0 0.00% 0 100.00%
4220.50 Utilities - Telephone 3,000 3,000 0 0.00% 4,214 -40.47%
4220.51 Utilities - Cell Phones 1,560 1,560 0 0.00% 1,476 5.38%
4220.52 Utilities - Electric 9,000 7,000 2,000 28.57% 8,784 -25.49%
4220.53 | Utilities - Heating Oil 6,500 9,700 -3,200 -32.99% 4,518 53.42%
4220.54 Utilities - Cables 1,300 1,300 0 0.00% 842 35.23%
4220.60 Health & Safety 3,000 3,000 0 0.00% 4,587 -52.90%
4220.61 | Training 6,500 6,500 0 0.00% 4,419 32.02%
4220.62 Education 1,500 1,500 0 0.00% 1,025 31.67%
4220.70 Vehicle Fuel 13,000 16,500 -3,500 -21.21% 9,146 44.57%
4220.71 Vehicle Maintenance 25,000 25,000 0 0.00% 43,749 -75.00%
4220.80 F.D. Equipment 6,000 6,000 0 0.00% 13,377 -122.95%
4220.81 |F.D.Rescue Supplies 6,000 6,000 0 0.00% 7,082 -18.03%
4220.82 F.D. Fire Gear 1 3,000 -2,999 -99.97% 29,415 -880.50%
4220.83 F.D. Uniforms 2,000 2,000 0 0.00% 3,335 -66.75%
4220.85 |Equipment Maintenance 6,500 6,500 0 0.00% 5,506 15.29%
4220.86 Other Supplies 1,000 1,000 0 0.00% 1,268 -26.80%
4220.87 Maintenance Contracts 4,500 4,500 0 0.00% 3,076 31.64%
4220.89 Miscellaneous Expense 1,000 1,000 0 0.00% 5,460 -446.00%
Total Projected Expenses $ 751,999 $ 724,258 $ 28,741 3.83%| |$ 686,246 5.25%
Return to Towns |=| $ 38,012
Original Proposal $ 762,888
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CAMPTON - THORNTON FIRE DEPARTMENT
TREASURER'S REPORT
YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2016

Beginning Balance - January 1, 2016

Checking $ 29,070.25
Receipts
Interest Income 20.20
Inspection Income 120.00
Other Income 3,970.50
Appropriations 728,148.96
Transfer from furnishings account 286.93
732,546.59
Disbursements
Commissioners (2016 Budget) 685,698.05
Commissioners (Encumbered 2015) 19,135.64
704,833.69
Ending Balance - December 31, 2016
Checking 52,933.15
Encumbered Funds 2016 3,850.00
5 56.783.15
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CAMPTON ~-THORNTON FIRE DEPARTMENT
TREASURER'S REPORT
YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2016

AMBULANCE ACCOUNT
Beginning Balance - January 1, 2016 $ 2,605.57
Receipts
Interest Income 3.24
Ambulance Revenue 136,806.58
136,809.82
Disbursements
Town of Campton 65,433.03
Town of Ellsworth 4,512.61
Town of Thornton 42,869.91
Comstar 11,139.33
123,954.88
Ending Balance - December 31, 2016 $ 15,460.51
FURNISHINGS ACCOUNT
Beginning Balance - January 1, 2016 286.93
Receipts
Disbursements
Transfer to Checking 286.93
Ending Balance - December 31, 2016 $ -
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CAMPTON - THORNTON FIRE DEPARTMENT
SUMMARY OF RECEIPTS
FOR THE PERIOD FROM JANUARY 1, 2016 To DECEMBER 31,2016

ACCT ID DESCRIPTION AMOUNT TOTAL

3401.10 Interest Income
Bank of New Hampshire 20.20
3401.11 Inspection Income 120.00

3401.12 Other Income

McDowell & Osburn 15.00
Town of Campton (forest fire) 98.31
Shaheen & Gordon-report 20.00
Special Detail 3,687.00
MMG/Oneill Law (EMS reports) 40.00
Miscellaneous-report 20.00
Miscellaneous-report 20.00
70.19
3,970.50
3401.90 Appropriations
Town of Campton 423,959.98
Town of Thornton 275,219.00
Town of Ellsworth 28,969.98
728,148.96
Transfer from furnishings account 286.93
732,526.39
AMBULANCE REVENUE
3401.10 Interest Income
Bank of New Hampshire 3.24
3401.15 Ambulance 136,806.58
136,809.82
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CAMPTON-THORNTON FIRE DEPARTMENT
SUMMARY OF PAYMENTS
FOR THE PERIOD FROM JANUARY 1, 2016 To DECEMBER 31, 2016

ACCTID DESCRIPTION TOTAL

2200.00 Encumbered Funds 19,135.64
4220.00 Payroll - Full Time 200,348.62
4220.01 Payroll -Call Company 39,731.29
4220.02 Payroll Expense - Weekend Call 13,941.00
4220.03 Payroll - Overtime Full Time 17,990.99
4220.04 Payroll - Special Detalil 2,862.50
4220.05 Payroll - Support Staff 1,926.29
4220.06 Payroll - Per Diem 56,792.52
4220.10 Payroll - Tax Expense 18,470.55
4220.12 Payroll - Retirement Expenses 46,366.38
4220.13 Payroll- Health, L & D Insurance 86,117.64
4220.14 Payroll - Expenses 1,824.49
4220.20 Chiefs Expenses 106.96
4220.23 Fire Commissioner's Expense 527.46
4220.30 Postage 577.24
4220.31 Publications & Software 1,845.20
4220.32 Office Supplies 2,909.99
4220.33 Audit 2,500.00
4220.34 Legal Expense 1,628.75
4220.35 I.T. 9,992.91
4220.36 Advertising 1,195.38
4220.40 Insurance 26,784.27
4220.50 Utilities - Telephone 4,213.78
4220.51 Utilities - Cell Phones 1,475.50
4220.52 Utilities - Electric 8,784.19
4220.53 Utilities - Heating Oil 4,517.54
4220.54 Utilities - Cable 842.56
4220.60 Health & Safety 4,587.37
4220.61 Training 4,418.80
4220.62 Education 1,024.95
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CAMPTON-THORNTON FIRE DEPARTMENT
SUMMARY OF PAYMENTS
FOR THE PERIOD FROM JANUARY 1, 2016 To DECEMBER 31, 2016

ACCTID DESCRIPTION TOTAL
4220.70 Vehicle Fuel 9,145.78
4220.71 Vehicle Maintenance 43,748.94
4220.80 F.D. Equipment 13,376.79
4220.81 F.D. Rescue Supplies 7,082.34
4220.82 F.D. Fire Gear 29,393.45
4220.83 F.D. Uniforms 3,334.76
4220.85 Equipment Maintenance 5,505.70
4220.86 Other Supplies 1,268.58
4220.87 Maintenance Contracts 3,075.50
4220.89 Miscellaneous Expense 5,461.09

$ 704,833.69

AMBULANCE DISBURSEMENTS

4228.10 Ambulance Income Collection Fee 11,139.33

4229.1 Ambulance Revenue Paid to Towns
Town of Campton 65,433.03
Town of Ellsworth 4,512.61
Town of Thornton 42,869.91
112,815.55

$ 123,954.88
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FOREST FIRE WARDEN AND STATE FOREST RANGER REPORT

Over the past two years, New Hampshire has experienced its busiest fire seasons since 1989.
1,090 acres burned during the 2016 season. The White Mountain National Forest experienced
its largest fire since becoming a National Forest, burning 330 acres in the town of Albany in
November. Fires falling under state jurisdiction burned 759 acres, with the largest fire of 199
acres occurring in Stoddard. The extremely dry summer led to a busy fall fire season with large
fires occurring into mid-November. Drought conditions hampered fire suppression efforts and
extended the time needed to extinguish fires. Your local fire departments and the Division of
Forests & Lands worked tirelessly throughout the year to protect homes and the forests. The
statewide system of 16 fire lookout towers continues to operate on high fire danger days. Our
fire lookouts are credited with keeping many fires small due to their quick and accurate spotting
capabilities. The towers fire detection efforts were supplemented by the NH Civil Air Patrol
when the fire danger was especially high.

Many homes in New Hampshire are located in the wildland urban interface, which is the area
where homes and flammable wildland fuels intermix. Several of the fires during the 2016
season threatened structures, and a few structures were burned, a constant reminder that forest
fires burn more than just trees. Homeowners should take measures to prevent a wildland fire
from spreading to their home. Precautions include keeping your roof and gutters clear of leaves
and pine needles, and maintaining adequate green space around your home free of flammable
materials.  Additional information and homeowner recommendations are available at
www.firewise.org. Please help Smokey Bear, your local fire department, and the state’s Forest
Rangers by being fire wise and fire safe!

As we prepare for the 2017 fire season, please remember to contact your local Forest Fire
Warden or Fire Department to determine if a fire permit is required before doing ANY outside
burning. Under State law (RSA 227-L:17) a fire permit is required for all outside burning, unless
the ground is completely covered with snow. Fire permits are also available online in most
towns and may be obtained by visiting www.NHfirepermit.com. The burning of household waste
is prohibited by the Air Resources Division of the Department of Environmental Services (DES).
You are encouraged to contact the local fire department or DES at 603-271-3503 or
www.des.nh.qov for more information. Safe open burning requires your diligence and
responsibility. Thank you for helping us to protect New Hampshire’s forest resources. For more
information please contact the Division of Forests & Lands at (603) 271-2214, or online at

www.nhdfl.org.
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FOREST FIRE WARDEN AND STATE FOREST RANGER REPORT

2016 WILDLAND FIRE STATISTICS

(All fires reported as of December 2016)
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